BOARD OF LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

Tel. No. (860) 713-6145

November 14, 2006
State of Connecticut

Department of Consumer Protection

Occupational & Professional Licensing Division

165 Capitol Avenue

Hartford, Connecticut  06106

The Board of Landscape Architects held a regular meeting on September 12, 2006, which was called to order by Chairman Vincent C. McDermott at 9:42 AM in Room No 121 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.

Board Members Present:


Dickson F. DeMarche


Board Member

Robert W. Hammersley


Board Member


Vincent C. McDermott


Chairman


Shavaun Towers



Board Member

Board Members Not Present:


Maureen B. Connolly


Public Member

Paul E. Courchaine


Board Member


Stephen Wing



Board Member
Others Present:

Robert M. Kuzmich


Board Administrator/DCP


Peter R. Huntsman


Assistant Attorney General


Steven J. Schwane



Administrative Hearings








Attorney/DCP

Note: The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1.) Old Business

1A. Minutes of the June 13, 2006 meeting of the Board; for review and approval.  After a thorough review, the Board approved the minutes as written.  (Towers/Demarche)
2.) New Business
2A. Discussion of certified erosion control specialists; Mr. Vincent McDermott will discuss this issue in detail with the Board.  Mr. McDermott stated that this matter involves tangential organizations and groups that give certifications that find their way into custom, law and regulation without first having been licensed by the Department of Consumer Protection.

Mr. McDermott cited an instance involving the Connecticut Department of Transportation (DOT).  This Department recently published an RFP for resident engineering inspection of the Route 7 extension in Brookfield. The initial solicitation was routine but it was then amended to require that the responding firms have a Certified Professional in Erosion and Sediment Control (CPESC) as part of the team. This requirement did not pose a problem for Mr. McDermott’s firm because they have a host of certifications operating under the direction of a professional engineer.  However, this requirement does pose a problem for many of their competitors. 

Mr. McDermott stated that he believes that this requirement is contrary to the licensing laws of both engineers and landscape architects. Professional engineers and landscape architects are permitted by their respective Department of Consumer Protection laws and regulations to prepare erosion and sedimentation control plans as well as to undertake field inspections of that work. Engineers, but not landscape architects, are required by Connecticut DEP regulations to prepare plans for storm water general permits and to undertake the inspection of the implementation of such plans.
Nowhere in the Department of Consumer Protection or any other body of Connecticut law or regulation is there recognition of a “certified professional in erosion control and sedimentation.” That certification comes from a private organization formed to give credence to individuals who may not otherwise qualify to become a professional engineer or licensed landscape architect. In short, Mr. McDermott noted that they are practicing a branch of engineering or landscape architecture without being licensed by the Department of Consumer Protection.
This matter is being discussed at the national level with CLARB and Mr. McDermott suspects that it will also be discussed by NCEES as well. He noted that not all professional engineers and landscape architects are qualified by experience to do this type of work.  However, to allow the unregulated individual to practice in a discipline that affects health, safety and welfare without having been tested by a public agency is a problem in his opinion. For the Connecticut Department of Transportation or any other department to require such a certification and bar licensed professionals who by law and regulation are authorized to do the work frustrates the intent of the licensing laws. He noted that this appears to be a trend being promoted by the Department of Environmental Protection and National Resource Conservation Service (NRCS) people, most of whom are, themselves, unlicensed.
This matter raises two issues.  The first is what gives an organization the right to self-certify and then claim and usurp the rights of other professionals who, by their license issued by Consumer Protection, are entitled to do this work.  The second issue is what can this Board do about the problem.  He has found this trend of unauthorized certification being required by many municipalities as well.  Mr. McDermott explained the details of qualifying for CPESC certification.  His point is that there is an organization that is being held out to the consumer as having been duly licensed or certified and therefore, has better qualifications than someone who has been licensed by the Department of Consumer Protection.
Mr. Huntsman noted that typically, in terms of inspectors, you would not find individuals “down in the trenches” who are EIT’s, LA’s, PE’s because they are at a higher level.  Therefore, he asked if this CPESC certification is a way of increasing the quality of the inspectors.  After an extensive question and answer session with Board members regarding certification types and levels, Mr. Huntsman offered to speak with personnel at the Department of Transportation regarding the nature of their requirement for this specific type of certification.  Mr. McDermott emphasized his point that a person first becomes a licensed design professional in their State of jurisdiction and then seeks additional certification in erosion and sediment control.  It is the “nibbling on the fringe of licensure” that gets him “very jumpy”.  At the suggestion of Mr. DeMarche, Mr. McDermott will bring to the Board the specific CPESC certification requirements.
2B. Update regarding audit of Connecticut licensed landscape architects for continuing education contact hours for the time period August 1, 2004 through July 31, 2006.  Mr. Kuzmich noted that now that the 30 day grace period (beyond the expiration date of the licenses) has expired, the Department will now generate, at random, audit letters to 10% of the licensees who have renewed their license.  Mr. DeMarche asked if there was a way to expedite the audit process from the standpoint of the Board’s review of the audit material.  After some discussion, it was decided that the letters will instruct those audited to return their information in approximately 30 days from the date of the letter.  This material will then be distributed among Board members so as to narrow the field of continuing education submittals to only those that have to be reviewed by the Board at their meeting scheduled for December 12, 2006.
2C. Update from Legal Department regarding any Board issues.
1. Mr. Schwane noted that he met on September 6, 2006 with a representative from the State Library, Stephen Wing from the Board of Landscape Architects, two members of the Architectural Licensing Board, the Bristol Town Clerk, and a land surveyor involved in the legislation process.  The meeting concerned proposed revisions to filing requirements for Town maps and records established and authored by the State Library.  The conclusion from this meeting was that there will be extensive revisions to the existing regulations to include architects and landscape architects among those design professionals permitted to prepare maps and other records as allowed by the scope of their profession.

2. Mr. Schwane addressed the Department’s legislative package to be submitted for the 2007 Session.  The package will be the same as submitted the past two years.  He suggested the Board consider a back-up plan in case the Department’s package doesn’t get through.  Mr. McDermott stated that once the Department’s package has been submitted, he will distribute it to the appropriate personnel in private sector associations.
3. Mr. Schwane introduced the discussion of the use of electronic seals and presented the Board with laws from other States concerning this issue. He reviewed some of the highlights from these various laws.  Mr. Schwane also stated that any consideration of the use of electronic seals by this Board would require changes to their Statutes and Regulations.  Mr. McDermott suggested that any changes made be consistent with the similar laws of other Boards.  Mr. DeMarche noted that CLARB has addressed this issue in the past and that he will get Mr. Schwane a copy of this information.  Mr. Huntsman cited Statute Section 20-372 concerning seals and interpreted the language to include the use of electronic seals.
Mr. McDermott acknowledged that based upon this interpretation, the Board’s regulations need to be changed.  He suggested that prior to making these revisions; the Board and Department review all the regulations for other changes that may need to be made since the revision process is very cumbersome.
2D. Updated list of applications processed for licenses subsequent to the June 13, 2006 meeting of the Board.  The Board acknowledged this information.
	Lic. No. 
	Name
	Method of Licensure
	Date

	1054
	Carman, Scott R.
	Waiver of Exam; CLARB Council Record No. 4448; Rhode Island
	August 8, 2006

	1051
	Dunetz, Raymond L.
	Waiver of Exam; CLARB Council Record No. 5980; Massachusetts
	August 9, 2006

	1053
	Orff, Katherine R.
	Waiver of Exam; CLARB Council Record No. 2575; New York
	August 8, 2006

	1052
	Patten, David W.
	Waiver of Exam; CLARB Council Record No. 2437; Minnesota
	August 8, 2006


2E. "CHRO Reviews" CHRO CRITERIA PER SECTION 46a-80; it was noted by Mr. McDermott that there are no applications before the Board today.
2F. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

1. Mr. McDermott gave a brief report on his attendance at the recent CLARB Annual Meeting.  He noted that CLARB changed its election and nomination process which will go into effect in 2007.  The nominating committee has been broadened to get other people who have affiliation with CLARB to be involved.  This revised system also allows more than one candidate to come forth without a nomination from the floor.  The process involves a notification of eligibility and defines who can nominate candidates.  Voting for these candidates is done by ballot prior to meetings.  This new process has also “loosened up” the organization relative to who came become a member of the CLARB’s Board.  In general, Mr. McDermott noted that the democracy of the new system is improved.
Mr. McDermott noted that Clarence Chaffee is no longer executive director of CLARB.  His contract with them expired and he decided to pursue his own company providing consulting services to organizations that examine and certify people including others besides architects and landscape architects with which he is most familiar.  There is an interim executive director in place while CLARB searches for a permanent replacement.
Mr. McDermott stated that CLARB has a draft of their approval process for continuing education courses which will be in place within the next few months.

Mr. McDermott noted that the results of the June 2006 administration of the Landscape Architect Registration Examination have been recently released.  Nationally, the pass rate for the design section is up with the new format but grading and drainage section test results are still quite poor.

The meeting adjourned at 10:51 a.m.  The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for Tuesday, December 12, 2006, 9:30 a.m., Room 121, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.







Respectfully submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








Board Administrator
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